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1.
PURPOSE

1.1
To set out the issues and propose a way forward for the extension of the 3 Stream refuse collection and recycling service to other parts of the Borough during 2007/8.

1.2
Relevance to the Council’s Ambitions & Priorities:

· Council Ambitions: -

· protect and enhance the environmental quality of the area – by recycling more and sending less waste to landfill

· Community objectives: -

· to achieve environmental excellence

· Corporate priorities: - (2005 – 2008)

· to recycle and compost 56% of all waste by 2015 in accordance with our Waste Management Strategy

1.3 To support the commitments in the Corporate Plan we will: -

	ACTION

Consult on the provision of wheelie bins which would enable an extension of the kerbside collection of recyclables.

Raise awareness of waste minimisation, recycling and composting.
	OUTPUTS & TARGETS

The 3 Stream refuse collection and recycling service will start to be rolled out on one collection round starting at the end of March 2006.  The service will be extended to all parts of the Borough over the following 3 financial years.

The amount of waste produced by each household reduced to 315kg per property per annum and increased participation in recycling and composting initiatives.


2.
BACKGROUND

2.1
At the meeting of this Committee on 10th January 2006 it was resolved that the new wheeled bin refuse collection and recycling service would be introduced as a trial scheme on one of the present 6 refuse collection rounds with funding provided in the capital programme over 3 financial years to purchase the necessary containers and the inclusion of growth within the revenue budget to meet the additional vehicle costs over the coming years.

2.2
On Monday 27th March 2006 the collection of refuse and waste for recycling got underway using 2 or 3 wheeled bins per property where appropriate on one of our collection rounds.

2.3
The scheme was effectively a trial of the preferred type of service to be provided which subject to being satisfactory would be rolled out across the Borough during 2006/07, 2007/08 and 2008/09.

2.4
The trial scheme has now been running for a period of 42 weeks up to the date of this meeting during which time a great deal of experience and knowledge has been built up as to how the system has worked, where issues have arisen and what residents have thought about the service that was being trialled.

2.5 At the meeting of this Committee on 7th November 2006 an information report was presented to members which outlined some of the issues that had arisen during the trial period which would have to be taken into consideration when deciding how the service should be taken forward and be rolled out to other parts of the Borough in the timescale previously agreed by Committee.

2.6 During November 2006 the Health & Safety Executive as part of their national programme of work carried out an inspection of our waste collection service and the results of their report need to be taken into consideration when deciding how the roll out is to be taken forward.  Details of the report are attached at Annex ‘A’ to this report as are copies of the 3 Improvement Notices served on the Council.

2.7 Overview & Scrutiny (Services) Committee were tasked with evaluating the introduction of the new service and at their meeting on 5th December 2006 it was reported by the Chairman that generally speaking people were very happy with the way in which their waste was now being collected and this had resulted in people recycling more waste than they had previously done.

2.8
During December 2006 a customer survey was commissioned to establish the views of a 15 – 20% sample of those residents who were in the trial collection scheme.  The aim of the survey was to find out if people were happy about the information they received about the scheme, the size of each of the wheeled bins they received and the frequency of emptying.  A copy of the results of the survey is attached at Annex ‘B’ to this report.

2.9
The refuse collection and recycling service is the biggest single service that the Borough Council provides to all residents and some businesses in the area.  It is a service that people automatically relate to as being provided by the local council and is often used as a mark of how well the authority performs.  It is therefore key to the way the council is perceived by its council tax payers.

2.10
The recent Audit Commission inspection report judged the Council’s Environment Service to be a ‘good two star service that has prospects for improvement’.  A significant proportion of that report related to the council’s waste management services and the plans there were for the future extension of 3 stream refuse collection and recycling service.

3.0
ISSUES

3.1
The Council’s Corporate Plan commits the authority to a target of recycling and composting 56% of all waste produced in Ribble Valley by 2015, extending the three stream refuse collection service to all parts of the Borough by the end of the 2008/09 financial year and minimising the waste produced by each household served.

3.2
The Inspection Summary and Report prepared by the Health & Safety Executive also raises a number of issues that are very important and need to be carefully considered in deciding the nature and style of the service that is to be agreed and rolled out and any consequential costs.

3.3
For the last 10 months we have been working with consultants ENTEC UK in building computer based logistical models for previous, existing and proposed methods of delivering an efficient, effective, safe and affordable collection and recycling service.  We have looked at the all-bag service when delivering waste to the landfill site at Henthorn Road in Clitheroe, then when taking waste to Whinney Hill, the start of the 3 stream collection service using wheeled bins on one round, and then when the new Waste Transfer Station at Salthill Depot came into use.  Members had a preview of the work done on this initiative when they attended a tour of the Waste Transfer Station and Depot at the beginning of August last year.  Attached at Annex ‘C’ is a copy of the final report produced as a result of this project.

3.4
Some analytical work has been done to establish the difference in operational efficiency between the black/green bag system and the use of 3 wheeled bins with residual waste being collected on a weekly basis.  Consideration of the outcome of the recent Health & Safety Executive inspection has also been factored in to the conclusions that have been arrived at and the recommendations proposed.

3.5
Turning to the issues that were raised in my report to the last meeting of this committee in November the following is an analysis of some points that need your careful consideration when arriving at how to take this matter forward.

3.5.1 ‘Is the size of the wheeled bins provided right for each waste system?’

· 140ltr burgundy bin for residual waste collected weekly: -

The size of the bin was originally chosen as it had a capacity of around twice that of a standard domestic dustbin and was easier than standard 240ltr bins in terms of storage space required bearing in mind properties could have either 2 or 3 bins in total.  The size also contributed to encouraging waste minimisation.  In most cases the size of the bin appears to be satisfactory however there are issues of ‘side waste’ being left in bags alongside wheeled bins in some circumstances which lead to operational issues from a health & safety perspective.  If 140ltr wheeled bins are to be used residual waste must be collected weekly.  To avoid side waste being left with the wheeled bin it would be helpful to have further measures in place such as a cardboard collection to reduce residual waste, a re launch of the paper collection scheme to increase participation and effectiveness and an agreed policy to support the non collection of side waste.  Alternatively the size of the bin could be increased to 240ltr.  This would virtually eliminate the issue of side waste if still collected on a weekly basis and address the health & safety concerns of handling bags in a vehicle set up to deal with wheeled bins.  A policy of not collecting side waste would nevertheless still be advisable.

· 140ltr green bins for green/garden waste collected fortnightly: -

Generally the size has been right for most properties but at some properties with large gardens there has been examples of bags of green waste being left out for collection having to be disposed of with the residual waste because it has been left in black or non-biodegradable sacks.  The size of bin has also been problematic due to green waste being compressed at the bottom of the narrow bin and not emptying out efficiently on each occasion.  The use of the 240ltr wheeled bins may be a better option for those with large gardens and consideration could be given to making larger bins available on request and at an appropriate charge.

· 140ltr blue bins for mixed dry recyclables (glass, cans and plastic bottles) collected fortnightly.

The evidence to date is that the size of bin being used is suitable with few being full when emptied.  The problem however lies with the waste being put in them and the effect this has on processing as it gets to the sorting plant.  Contamination is an issue and is referred to later in this report.  To maximise efficiency it would be preferable if these bins were only left out for collection when full rather than with small amounts in them.  The fewer emptying operations the more efficient is the service.  However, this must be balanced against the service required by householders.

3.5.2
How operationally efficient are wheeled bins compared to the previous black and green bag collection and recycling service.

Experience has shown that operational efficiency measured by speed of collection has decreased when wheeled bins are being collected and emptied as opposed to the bag collection system.  Where many bags can be put into the back of a standard refuse collection vehicle quite quickly the efficiency of the wheeled bin system is at present determined by the distance that bins have to be taken to the vehicle then back to the point from where they were collected and the speed of the bin lifting equipment itself.  Analysis has shown that depending on the area and type of properties being serviced speed of working and efficiency can be between 60-80% of that of the bag collection service.  This effect of this therefore is a requirement for either additional resources to ensure work can be completed on time or changes to some aspects of the service to make it more operationally efficient.

3.5.3
Was the advance publicity for the trial service satisfactory: -

Again experience showed that we didn’t get it quite right first time and it was necessary to send out an additional leaflet giving more information about what should and shouldn’t be put into the blue, mixed dry recyclables, wheeled bins.  The ‘contamination’ of some of the loads of glass, cans and plastics meant deliveries were rejected for processing by the company operating the sorting plant.  In the first 4 weeks of the trial scheme the ‘hotline’ set up dealt with a considerable number of early enquiries and irrespective of improvements to the advance publicity I would expect the same problems for the Contact Centre when the scheme is rolled out further.  Distribution of advance material should be 2 to 4 weeks prior to the start of the service and at about the same time as the wheeled bins themselves are delivered.  Information printed on the bins this time would be useful and remind residents as to how they should be used.  A sticker system to indicate why bins have not been collected or when they have not got the right materials in them is something to be considered this time.  The Contact Centre will have to be properly prepared and resourced to deal with the number of enquiries that it is inevitable the roll out will attract.  The cost of printing and distributing the leaflets will have to be funded as no specific budget exists at present.

3.5.4
Does the information leaflet need more/better information.

The simple answer is yes based on both the initial response we received to the trial and the results of the recent customer survey.  The redesign of the leaflets can be done internally but their production will have to be outsourced again as will their distribution.

3.5.5

Do changes need to be made to the service i.e. where residents are asked to leave their wheeled bins for collection: -

In some cases no, such as detached and semi detached properties but probably yes as far as other categories of properties is concerned.  The argument for change is two fold.  The first arises from the recommendations in the recent Health & Safety Executive report requiring the council to address a number of areas of concern of potential injury to our staff whilst the second aims to improve operational efficiency and keep any increase in costs down to a minimum.  As far as this latter suggestion is concerned it could be that all waste has to be left at the front of terraced properties for instance or at the end of each back street to avoid either long walking distances or reversing down narrow back streets neither of which are acceptable to the Health & Safety Executive and referred to in their recent report on the service.  Such a change in service may be unpopular but may be unavoidable under the circumstances. In rural areas considerable time can be saved and efficiency improved by residents having to leave their waste at the end of their access roads and crews not having to drive down difficult tracks for little waste taking an inordinate period of time.  The effect that the changes to the current practice of ‘task and finish’ will have as part of the Job Evaluation and single status negotiations is at present difficult to quantify.  At present there is an ‘incentive’ to work quickly in order for employees to leave work early which will not necessarily be the same in the near future.  Furthermore it is the view of the Health & Safety Executive that the incentive of task and finish often leads to cutting corners and poor working practices which can lead to injuries and even fatalities in extreme cases.  It is clear that in order to maximise efficiency it will be necessary as part of the roll out of the service to review the distribution of work and its allocation to the crews.  Having sufficient resources both staff and vehicles and the right style of service is key to the future success of what is provided for the residents of the borough.  The risk of injury to our staff when providing the present level and style of service needs to be considered against the way changes in standard of service needed in order to reduce or eradicate the problems they face will be received.  What changes are made and how they are put across to those affected is crucial and challenging and requires everyone to be onboard and supportive.  From what has been established so far during the trial on the one collection round the present style and level of service needs some adjustment.  To roll out the service exactly as existing would be a concern in respect of health and safety issues and may require significantly more resources.  Many locations will have to undergo their own specific risk assessment in order for the style of service to be provided to be established.  This work will be resource intensive and take some considerable time to do and hence affect the rollout timetable.

3.5.6
Is the bin lifting equipment working to optimum efficiency: -

Early technical problems have now been substantially resolved and the equipment adjusted by the manufacturers to work as efficiently as possible.  Even so the equipment operation dictates the speed at which a wheeled bin can be emptied.  Whilst there are two lifts on the bigger side and one on the smaller compartment we are nevertheless only ever picking up a maximum of two per household i.e. burgundy/green one week, burgundy/blue the next.  The speed of the equipment lifting and emptying dictates efficiency and hence the amount of properties that can be serviced per vehicle per day along with where bins are picked up from and returned to.

3.5.7
Is using 70/30 split bodied collection vehicles the right decision: -

The original reasoning behind the choice of the 70/30% split bodied vehicles was two fold.  The first being that that was the only split bodied combination on the market at the time and that in the longer term if residents recycled as much as they possibly could then in due course the smaller compartment would take the residual waste and the larger, the material for recycling i.e. mixed dry recyclables one week, green waste the next.  It also assumed that the waste paper collection service provided by the private contractor was available to virtually all properties in the borough and had a very high participation rate.  To date the split of waste has only ever worked the other way round i.e. 70% for residual waste, 30% for recyclate.  The present fleet is only suitable for collection by way of wheeled bins or sacks.  Any move to kerbside sorting would require both a significant change in the service offered, the vehicles in the fleet, the containers being used and staff resources.

3.5.8
What are the Health & Safety implications for our workforce in respect of using wheeled bins and/or other containers: -

It is recognised that using wheeled bins for the collection of waste is the best practical option from a health & safety perspective and a system that is generally most favoured by residents subject to certain proviso’s.  The report from the Health & Safety Executive points us strongly in the direction of the use of wheeled bins.  Emerging thoughts on the use of boxes and kerbside sorting suggests that in the long term there could be health related problems for staff working on such systems.  The continuing use of bags is a cause for concern particularly where they have to be lifted higher than normal to get them into backs of vehicles fitted with bin lifts.  The use of bags should be reduced to an absolute minimum as part of the roll out of the service.

3.5.9
Problems relating to the level of contamination of mixed dry recyclate leading to rejection of loads.

The success of the system of co mingled/mixed dry recyclate is highly dependent on the residents putting the correct materials into the wheeled bin.  All that is in the bin goes into the collection vehicle unseen by our operatives and after emptying out onto the floor of the Waste Transfer Station is then bulk loaded for delivery on to the contractors processing plant.  Experience has shown that on occasions the quality of the recyclate is poor and is contaminated with paper, cardboard, bin liners and many other types of materials that cannot go through the automated processing equipment.  On these occasions the load is rejected, is taken to landfill and the council has to pay the costs which could be up to £1000 per 20 tonne load.  Whilst there is a limited tolerance on the amount of contamination allowed on each load it can be quite easy to exceed the agreed level.  Rejected loads also affect our recycling performance figures.  All of this means that for the system to be successful the information given to residents about what items can and cannot be put in the blue bin must be clear and unambiguous so that they follow that advice at all times.

3.5.10
Do we continue with a ‘collect all’ policy bearing in mind our commitment to waste minimisation.

There are a number of issues which influence the continuation or otherwise of such a policy.  Householders like having all their waste being taken away by the council but it has been argued that this means that there is no incentive to minimise the waste produced from the household.  Conversely, it has been argued that a change in policy would lead to more fly tipping, dissatisfaction with the service being provided or greater contamination of the waste we collect for recycling.  The size of wheeled bin provided for the residual waste also plays a part, as does the number of people living in each household.  We however have to agree a service that applies to all residents on a fair and reasonable basis and that can be afforded and enforced.  The weights and volumes of waste we collect also have an effect on our operational efficiency and capacity.  The more waste collected in total, including for recycling, the more resources that are needed to do it.  The extension and increase in participation of the separate paper collection service and the possible introduction of a cardboard collection service would help reduce the amount of residual waste being collected and taken to landfill.  However the two options mentioned both have their own financial implications that would need careful consideration.  The council is bound by legislation to take steps to reduce both the amount of waste produced per household and that going to landfill.  During the Audit Commission inspection of our Environment Services it was recognised that we were doing little in terms of promoting waste minimisation at the present time but the Inspectors were assured it would be taken into consideration when extending our service further in the future.  At some point they will no doubt check to see if we kept our promise.

3.5.11
What is the effect of collecting commercial waste on the service.

At present we provide a simple but effective sack based commercial waste collection system incorporated within the normal refuse collection service provided throughout the borough.  It has not proven to date to be either practicable or economically viable to provide a separate commercial waste collection or recycling service.  We have a duty to collect commercial waste if requested to do so and make an appropriate charge.  It is right to say that the domestic and commercial waste services fit well together and each supports the effectiveness of the other.  There are few private sector companies that provide commercial waste collection in the borough as customers are spread far and wide and few produce large amounts of waste which helps make a service commercially viable.  Without our services many businesses would struggle to efficiently and effectively get rid of their waste.  At present we collect from over 350 premises in the borough.  Whilst it would be desirable that as much commercial waste as possible should be recycled and so reduce the amount going to landfill there is no duty on the council to make such a service available but it would be in each individual businesses interest to recycle or reuse as much of their own waste as possible.  Cardboard collection services are provided by private sector contractors but are very limited in our area.  The impact of the Landfill Allowance Trading Scheme (LATS) on the council has little likely tangible effect on our commercial waste business other than adding a small amount to the cost of each sack sold.  The lack of competition for the service is also a factor as mentioned earlier.

3.5.12
How does the Cost Sharing Agreement with Lancashire County Council fit into the decision making process.

To enter into the property based cost sharing payment system offered by Lancashire County Council there are a number of criteria that must be met and at present the option is not available to the council.  Unless and until we introduce fortnightly collections of residual waste/recyclable waste and have a segregated three stream waste collection system covering at least 90% of households in our area then we cannot become part of that system.  Instead we continue to receive recycling credit payments for waste that does not go to landfill.  There is an argument that if our recycling rate reaches a high enough level then it would be more financially advantageous to remain out of the cost sharing agreement and remain on recycling credits however there are many factors which could over time affect such a decision.  Perhaps most significantly the style and frequency of service currently provided would have to change so decisions made to date and now are important in this respect and will have long term effects.

3.5.13
What effect does the PFI contract between Lancashire County Council and Global Renewables have on our proposed service now and in the future.

The timescale for the infrastructure to be provided in the PFI contract is beyond 2010 but the facilities proposed to be developed at Huncoat have now been taken out of that agreement and may well be provided earlier.  Until such time as an alternative delivery point is available then we will continue to take our residual waste to Whinney Hill and our green and mixed dry recyclate to outlets we determine.  All indications are if we continue to collect glass, cans and plastic mixed then we will have to pay a gate fee at Huncoat at the time we are obliged to have our recyclate taken there.  Collection authorities delivering separated materials will not pay such a gate fee.  There is therefore a balance to be struck between the lower cost of collecting materials co mingled and paying a gate fee against the higher cost of a kerbside sorted service and no gate fee.  The difficulty at present is that we are unsure what the gate fee will be perhaps 3 or more years from now.  It would not be particularly practicable and would be expensive to reengineer the service provided in the future to meet the alternative terms available in the Agreement.  So what is decided now is crucial.

3.5.14
What effect is the growing number of properties on the ‘help list’ having on service delivery and health & safety issues.

The Council has operated a ‘help list’ for many years for those people who have had difficulty for health and/or mobility reasons leaving their waste where they were asked to ready for collection.  Going from the original back door bin collection service to edge of property generated a significant number of requests for assistance and then more when wheeled bins were introduced.  We now have over 564 households on the present list.  The compilation of the help list is a difficult task as only certain questions can be asked to ensure the request is justifiable. To check each location and circumstances has been a measure challenged elsewhere as being against an individuals human rights.  In some cases we have found that whilst one of the householders would technically qualify for assistance there are others in the property perfectly capable of putting the waste out which does not then meet our requirements.  The effect that the help list has on the service is two fold.  Firstly collecting from such properties is less efficient than where bags or wheeled bins are presented at the edge of properties, on driveways and the like.  Secondly in certain circumstances going to a property on the help list leads to neighbours wanting the same service.  A clear council policy for inclusion on the help list would be helpful to ensure a focussed and consistent approach in the future.  If the number on the list increases much more and the site risk assessments indicate there are difficult health & safety issues to overcome it may be appropriate to have all properties on the help list on a separate collection round at some stage in the future.  Of course this is likely to add further cost to the service.

3.5.15
What effect is the bulky household/special collection service having on the overall service.

The Council currently has a policy of collecting on request bulky household waste items such as sofas tables, carpets, beds, washing machines, etc within 5 working days free of charge.  In the last 12 months requests for this service have escalated from around 30 per week to nearly 100 per week at peak times.  Whilst some can be collected at the same time as the normal weekly collection of residual waste many cannot and so a separate caged vehicle has to be used with two staff working on it for health & safety reasons.  Requests are spread across the borough, something that poses a considerable challenge to providing the service.  Before the opening of the Waste Transfer Station when waste was having to be taken directly to Whinney Hill in all our vehicles, there was a waiting time of up to 6 weeks for residents to have their bulky items removed.  The backlog has in the main been addressed but in some cases residents are still waiting up to 10 working days for the service.  Demand for this well used and highly regarded service means that within the present resources available it is difficult to meet our five day commitment.  Consideration needs to be given to either increasing the response time for the service so that it can be provided within existing resources or increasing resources to meet customer expectations and the present service policy.

3.5.16 What effect might the possible closure of the Household Waste Recycling Centre at Petre Arms, Langho (and Padiham) have on the collection/recycling service and the bulky household waste collection service.

This recent development is likely to add pressure to the services we provide if it takes place.  I would anticipate more of the waste normally deposited there to go into the waste streams that we collect and hence increase tonnages collected.  This will add to the capacity issues which affect the efficiency of our service.  Requests for more bulky household waste collections will add a further strain on our already stretched resources.  The outcome of this proposal may be out of our control but we will have to be ready to deal with the effect on this service.  Again there may be an additional cost.

3.5.17 What issues if any are there as regards the existing waste paper collection service that might affect the decisions made.

For several years now the waste paper collection service has been carried out for the council by a private sector contractor and operated independently of our in-house refuse collection and recycling service.  The service is available to around 95% of the properties in the borough and the amount of paper waste diverted out of the residual waste stream away from landfill and recycled is significant (1600 tonnes per annum).  The contractor is paid by using the recycling credits income received by the council and keeps income generated by the sale of the collected material itself.  The level of participation in the scheme is difficult to be sure of although tonnage returns per head of population are higher then in neighbouring authorities.  Getting more paper out of the waste stream would help the operation of the refuse collection service as there would be less residual waste to collect by our staff.  Extending coverage and increasing participation ought to go hand in hand with rolling out the 3 stream collection service.  However, the circumstances of our present collection contractor are somewhat uncertain as a result of decisions made regarding services that he provides for another local council.  This may lead to him either having spare capacity to expand the service or alternatively that his business may no longer be viable.  If necessary, consideration could be given to taking the service in-house as part of our directly delivered services.  This would either require the acquisition of suitable new vehicles or existing ones might be retained when they are due for replacement in the capital programme.  The collection of cardboard in the waste paper collection service would significantly depress the value of the material to be sold making the service more expensive and less viable to operate from our present contractors perspective.

3.5.18
Contract with the processing company handling the mixed dry/co mingled recyclate.

The style of service that we presently provide was originally selected on the basis of the ability of a locally based company to process the co mingled glass, cans and plastic bottles we were to collect.  The promise of payments of in the region of £25/tonne for recyclate delivered to their premises in Darwen was an attractive proposition.  The split bodied collection vehicles funded from Defra grant aid were acquired for the specific purpose of collecting co mingled waste.  By the time we introduced the trial scheme on one round in March last year the price was down to £7/tonne in a one year contract with the price reviewed after six months.  During August the contractor gave notice he proposed to change the arrangements from paying us £7/tonne to the council paying a gate fee of £9.50/tonne to the contractor.  The original company we had dealt with and entered into a contract with was taken over and we are in dispute with the new company as regards their revised payment terms which were to start last October.  So far no agreement has been reached, the present contract ends in 3 months time and no new contract has been offered to us.  Efforts have been made under the circumstances to find an alternative material processor and we have.  However whilst they are prepared to pay us for the material we deliver they are located in South Yorkshire.  To take the material there will add to our transport costs but they may well prove to be a better more secure partner as they have offered us a 3 year contract at an agreed price providing the material is of high quality and not contaminated.  Environmentally, transporting waste such distances does have its downside.  The problem is there are very few companies in the market of processing co mingled waste and we are inevitably susceptible to fluctuating markets and prices paid for materials.  Continuing with a co mingled collection service does have its risks both financially and in terms of finding someone to process the waste.  Under the PFI scheme being developed by LCC and Global Renewables, it is proposed that when the new facilities are eventually up and running at Huncoat the waste will have to be taken there unless we are able to negotiate an alternative solution.   It may be that the Council decides to withdraw from the Lancashire Waste Partnership in the future if circumstances prove incompatible with the way we decide to deliver our service.  Changing at this stage to a kerbside sort and collect system using boxes is considered not to be a viable option for both operational and financial reasons.  When co-mingled waste is eventually taken to Huncoat a gate fee of unknown value will have to be paid.

3.5.19
What will it take to roll out the service to other parts/remainder of the Borough.

Having taken the necessary decisions regarding the roll out the service as a consequence of this report there will be a considerable amount of work to do to make everything happen.  Not only will there have to be the necessary funding in place but the staff resources necessary to carry out the administration work leading up to the start date.  Following the advice contained in the Health & Safety inspection report it will be necessary to carry out a full risk assessment of the service and a wide range of individual site specific evaluations to determine precisely what the service should be at any location.  This in itself will be a considerable drain on existing resources.  Following that, letters, site plans and leaflets will have to go out to upto a further 10,000 properties on the new service assuming 2 more collections rounds are included as well as many properties where the service may change on the existing scheme.  A full project management plan needs to be prepared and additional temporary staff resources may be necessary to support implementation within a given timescale.  As mentioned earlier the likely temporary impact on the Contact Centre when the scheme is rolled out will also need to be evaluated and addressed.

3.6
Waste management across the borough is a complex service that has many variables to take into consideration when deciding how and when to go forward.  The report from the Health & Safety Executive, the outcome of the analysis done by ENTEC UK and the results of the recent customer survey provide a strong and reliable basis on which to help make decisions.  There may be a number of alternatives available but the way forward chosen must be sustainable in the long term, financially affordable, practical, manageable and acceptable to the residents of the Borough.  Where significant changes are to be made to the service and the way it is delivered it is also helpful to have the support of the staff and the Trade Union.  The recommendations that follow give the best balance of these criteria.

4.
RISK ASSESSMENT

Resources

· Decisions made as a consequence of this report will have both financial and staff resource implications the broad details of which are.

· To implement the recommendations that follow will require additional resources however to limit the impact in 2007/08 the proposal is to redesign the collection rounds so that as far as is practicable the service is provided within existing redeployed staff resources but with the addition of an extra collection vehicle.  A sum of £190,000 shall be added to the 2007/08 capital programme and £50,000 for additional revenue costs (including £5,000 for further consultancy work by ENTEC UK).

· When the service is rolled out to the remainder of the Borough in 2008/09 a total of £100,000 shall be required to provide the additional staff resources necessary to complete the project.

· To achieve the commitments in the project programme it may be necessary to have some additional administrative support.  Every effort will be made to use the existing staff resources to provide the support needed.

Technical, Environmental & Legal

· All technical issues fall within the remit of existing staff.  The environmental issues are well known and decisions taken should demonstrate not only a commitment to the ambitions of the Council as set out in the Corporate Plan but also to the philosophy of the best environmental option being chosen.  In legal terms the duty the Council has to its staff in carrying out its services and as mentioned in the Health & Safety Executive report should be given appropriate weight and due consideration.  Furthermore the legislative framework covering the whole field of waste management must be worked to.

Political

· The government is driving a strong national agenda on better waste management and more recycling through legislation of various types.  Targets set must be met otherwise our service will come under considerable scrutiny with the possibility of there being financial penalties to pay and delivery of the service being taken out of the council’s control.  At the present time however we are meeting our targets.

Reputation

· The move to change the way the council’s refuse collection and recycling service is delivered has been warmly welcomed by those residents in the trial scheme.  What happens next, where and when will have an effect on the council’s reputation as this is a service that affects all residents in the Borough.  The Council’s reputation will be enhanced when it rolls out to all properties a service which is efficient, effective, sustainable and affordable.  The better prepared we are to take the next step the more acceptable and understandable to residents it will be and the more successful it will be in increasing the council’s recycling rate to a level which puts us up with the best performing authorities in the country.  We are already judged as being a ‘good two star service with promising prospects for improvement’ and the progress now made should take the council beyond that level. The post trial collection opinion survey at Annex ‘B’ should give members every confidence in taking the decision to extend the service to the whole of the Borough.

5.
RECOMMENDED THAT COMMITTEE

5.1
Consider the following options and thereafter determine the most suitable course of action to follow: -

5.1.1
The collection system to be rolled out eventually to the maximum number of domestic properties in the Borough shall be based on the three wheeled bin system, reduced to two where properties do not have a garden.

5.1.2
The collection of residual waste continues to be by way of a 140ltr burgundy wheeled bin on a weekly basis supported with a policy of not collecting any side waste (other than the collection immediately following Christmas).

5.1.3
The collection of green/garden waste is by way of a 140ltr green wheeled bin on a fortnightly basis only supported with a policy of not collecting any green/garden waste which is not contained within the wheeled bin.  The opportunity for those residents who might wish to have a larger 240ltr wheeled bin could be offered at a suitable one off charge for the bin.

5.1.4
The collection of mixed dry recyclables (glass, cans and plastic bottles) continues by way of a 140ltr blue wheeled bin on a fortnightly basis only supported with a policy of not collecting any similar waste which is not contained within the wheeled bin.

5.1.5
The collection of wheeled bins/waste from premises such as rows of terraced houses/cottages or where access is difficult shall be from specified locations only i.e. end of terrace/front door, etc to comply with Health & Safety inspection requirements and to aid the operational efficiency of the service.

5.1.6
The collection of wheeled bins/waste from properties in predominately rural locations which have difficult or long access tracks shall be from specified locations i.e. where the access track meets the adopted public highway.

5.1.7
There shall be a policy of not collecting side waste in order to encourage residents to reduce the amount of waste produced, reuse where possible and recycle efficiently and so that the service provided is affordable and sustainable.

5.1.8
There shall be a policy of providing ‘assisted collections’ where it can be demonstrated that no one resident in a particular household is capable due to an acknowledged incapacity of placing their waste in the containers provided at the designated collection point.

5.1.9
The period within which the specified bulky household item collection service is to be provided shall be extended to up to 10 working days and shall specifically exclude any requests for the collection of ‘side waste’ not removed as part of the wheeled bin collection service.  A revised policy setting out the terms of the service shall be set out and published.

5.1.10
The system shall be extended to cover in total approximately half the number of residential properties in the Borough during 2007/2008 and the remainder of properties during 2008/2009.

5.1.11
That a project management plan be submitted to the next meeting of Community Committee on Tuesday 13th March 2007 setting out the various stages of the process to be undertaken and with a proposed commencement date of Monday 17th September 2007 for the introduction of the next phase of the scheme.

JOHN C HEAP

DIRECTOR OF COMMUNITY SERVICES

Background Papers

Reports to Community Committee 7th November 2006 and 10th January 2006.

Report to Overview & Scrutiny Committee 5th December 2006

Annex ‘A’ - Health & Safety Executive Waste Collection Project – Inspection Report.

Annex ‘B’ - Urban Mines – Post Trial Collection Opinion Survey.

Annex ‘C’ - Wrap/ENTEC – Waste & Recycling Collection Logistics.

For further information please contact Graham Jagger on 01200 414523.

DECISION








PAGE  
1
S.M.REPORT - COMMUNITY CTTEE


